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Beta Beta Theta Chapter at the University of 
Iowa 
  
The 31st Annual Chapter Program of the Beta Beta Theta Chapter of Beta Phi Mu was held on May 
10, 2018 at the Marengo Public Library in Marengo, Iowa.  Jackie Jordan, Library Director, opened 
the library after hours for the event.  Chapter President Shana Stuart, who is director of the Carnegie 
Libraries in Iowa Project (CLIP), spoke on the mission of CLIP to document the history and changes 
in Iowa’s Carnegie libraries: https://dsps.lib.uiowa.edu/clip/.  The Marengo Public Library, one of 
101 public Carnegie libraries built in the State of Iowa, received a Carnegie Grant in 1903 and officially 
opened on August 4, 1905.  It is one of 48 of those buildings that remain in operation as libraries to-
day.  One in seven academic libraries built in Iowa with Carnegie funding remains in use as a library.

The chapter awarded scholarships to SLIS students Kaeli Nieves-Whitmore, Dana Williams, and 
Emily McClimon.  Seven graduates were inducted into membership in the society: Elizabeth Riordan, 
Katherine Walden, Amanda Jenkins, Chloe Waryan, Willa Liburd Tavernier (2017 Beta Beta Theta 
Scholarship winner), James Cox, and Christopher Taylor.  

Chapter Officers for the 2018/2019 academic year are:  President Susan Henricks (Library Director, 
Carnegie-Stout Public Library); Past President Shana Stuart (Director, Carnegie Libraries in Iowa 
Project); Vice-President/President-Elect Justin Baumgartner (Digital Project Librarian, UI Libraries); 
Secretary-Treasurer Marilyn Swanson (Homemak-
er); and Faculty Advisor Lindsay Mattock (Assis-
tant Professor, UI-SLIS).

Right: The beautifully refurbished Carnegie Library in 
Marengo, Iowa.

Below: Chapter President Shana Stuart read the Initi-
ation Ritual in front of a slide of the original Marengo 
Public Library building.

Below Right: Chapter President Shana Stuart ordered 
custom made cookies for the event.
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Pi Lambda Sigma Chapter at Syracuse  
University  
Our annual Spring Initiation was held during Graduation Weekend on May 12 in Bird Library with Amy Dick-
inson, nationally syndicated advice columnist, best-selling author, and NPR panelist as our guest speaker. At our 
luncheon we initiated five new members: Adrienne M. Canino, Kara E. Conley, Samantha L. Dannick, Kayla M. 
DelBiondo, and Nicole H. Potter. The 2018 Dosa Scholarship winner is Leanne Minkoff.  The VanHoesen Award 
winners are Samantha A. Mairson, Jenna Bossert, and Elizabeth Benoodt.  Congratulations, All!

At our summer dinner planning meeting in July, Nicole Westerdahl moved up to President. Carole Kupelian 
became Past President, Vice-President and Recording Secretary are yet to be determined, and Corresponding 
Secretary is Susan Slenker.  Scholarship Chairs are Valarie Massulik and Vanessa St.Oegger-Menn. Membership 
Chair is Christine Demetros. At-Large Board members Ellen Owens, Amy Slutzky, and Robert Weiner were 
joined by new Board member Barbara A. Wall. Together, we manage the Chapter’s mission of extending finan-
cial support to the most academically-gifted iSchool students in the Library and Information Science graduate 
degree program.  iSchool Advisor is Blythe Bennett, Program Manager, MLIS/School Media degree.

A main topic of discussion at the summer meeting was addressing additional financial aid to struggling but oth-
erwise qualified LIS grad students. In response to this need and also in light of an increase to National’s member-
ship fee for new initiates, our Chapter has created the Pi Lambda Sigma Assistance Fund. Unlike our other funds, 
which are endowments managed by the University, this will be self-funded by Chapter members with an initial 
amount contributed by the Chapter treasury. It is meant as one-time assistance to cover smaller emergencies that 
LIS students may be facing that ultimately would result in withdrawal from the program, or in refusing BPM 
membership. The general membership will be encouraged to contribute to build the Assistance Fund.

Member News: Dean Elizabeth Liddy has announced her pending retirement from the iSchool this coming 
May.  Liz has been a driving force in information study for decades and is recognized worldwide for her research 
into natural language development in computers. Our Chapter wishes her a happy future life! Pi Lambda Sig-
ma Scholarship co-chair Vanessa St. Oegger-Menn, in her position as Assistant University Archivist, curated an 
outstanding 30th anniversary memorial to the 270 victims of the December, 1988, terrorist bombing of Pan-Am 
Flight 103. Thirty-five of the victims were SU students returning from semesters studying abroad.  The village of 
Lockerbie, Scotland and the University are forever linked by this tragedy and as a result remain joined in exten-
sive programming each year to assure that these people are never forgotten. 



12    Dec. 2018 - Jan. 2019

Beta Epsilon Chapter at Emporia State
On October 26, 2018, Beta Epsilon chapter of Beta Phi Mu celebrated the induction of twenty new members 
during the 2018 business meeting which took place both in person (at the KLA/MPLA Conference in Wichita, 
Kansas) and online via Zoom software.

The following new members accepted Beta Phi Mu membership this year: Charles Ackerly, Jacqueline D. Belden, 
Nathan Chamberlain, Cindy L. Davis, Sabrina M. Davis, Teresa Deem-Reilly, Autumn Friedli, Shawna Gilbert, 
Mira Greene, Emily Groom Hemmerling, Nathaniel Robert Harris, Kayla Kettleson, Tracie Kreighbaum, Me-
linda Rittgers, Marion Schweitzer, Joshua M. Shawnee, Margaret Sheppard, Merideth Snepp, Terri Summey, and 
Theresa Wojtalewica.

Dr. Emily Vardell of the Emporia State University School of Library and Information Management presented 
“Health Insurance Information Needs: How Librarians Can Help” at the Kansas Library Association & Mountain 
Plains Library Association Ad Astra . . . Together, from the Mountains to the Plains Conference October 26,2018, 
in Wichita during the Beta Phi Mu, Beta Epsilon Chapter annual meeting.  

Focusing on the value of librarians who provide patrons with neces-
sary information needs enhancing their health decisions, Dr. Vardell 
stated, “Today many adults have difficulty knowing how to find a 
physician, fill a prescription, use and pay for medications, and use 
information to make informed decisions about their health. Libraries 
are prominent places in communities making libraries and librarians 
excellent resources for advancing health information literacy. For ex-
ample, librarians can address the unmet information needs that leave 
many unable to make appropriate health insurance choices. For those 
with lower levels of health insurance literacy, the ability to procure 
appropriate levels of health insurance coverage may be limited, which 
can have dire effects on individuals’ health statuses.” 
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This program provided details about advancing health information 
literacy in local communities. The slideshare is available at Tinyurl.com/
KLAhealth.

Beta Epsilon Chapter was also pleased to announce Amanda Harrison 
as candidate for 2018-19 Chapter Vice President. For more information 
about Amanda see: https://slimbetaepsilon.wordpress.com/2018/09/25/
introducing-amanda-harrison/ . After elections in October, Amanada 
joins other officers, including President-elect and current Vice-President,  
Carmaine Ternes; Immediate Past President,  Jan Brooks; Past President, 
Kelly Visnak; Secretary, Michael Lang; Treasurer, Laura DeBaun; and 
Faculty Advisor,  Dr. Mirah Dow.

Theta Chapter at Pratt Institute
Karen Erani, President of Theta Chapter at the Pratt Institute School of Information, invites all Beta Phi Mu 
members to visit their website at http://www.bpmtheta.org/ for news of the chapter.

From the Beta Phi Mu  
Executive Director
The holiday season and the end of the year are often busy times for many 
people. Many of us will have time off from work, which can sometimes be 
more stressful than it is relaxing! Despite the continued demands on our 
time, I hope that Beta Phi Mu members will find some joy in the holiday 
season and have some “quality time” with friends, family, and colleagues.

The end of the year is also a time to reflect upon the past year, and look 
ahead to the next. In considering Beta Phi Mu’s situation, we did not meet 
our fundraising goal for 2018 and we are still experiencing financial pres-
sures. However, the board made several important decisions over the past 
year that I hope will will have a positive impact on the honor society and our 
finances as we move into the next year.

As always, there is much to be grateful for: the willingness of Beta Phi Mu 
members to serve as directors and officers of the national organization; the 
service of faculty advisors and chapter officers; the support of LIS programs 
and volunteers; members and chapters who contribute financially to our or-
ganization; and members who proudly declare themselves a part of Beta Phi 
Mu on their resumes and LinkedIn profiles. 

As our former board member Em Claire Knowles states elsewhere in this 
newsletter, “It all depends on you!” Happy Holidays to all!  

Alison M. Lewis
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Thanks to Our Partners and Sponsors!

In addition to our members and chapters, our partners and sponsors help make the work and contin-
ued existence of our honor society possible. Thank you!

Thanks also to the many generous Library & Information Science programs and corporate sponsors
who help to underwrite our 2018 Business Meeting and Member Reception at ALA in New Orleans!
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  Contact Us:

 Mailing address:
 PO Box 42139
 Philadelphia, PA 19101

 Phone:
 267-361-5018

 E-mail:
 headquarters@
 betaphimu.org

 We’re on the Web at:
 www.betaphimu.org

NEW Membership Policies and 
Options
In addition to electing new offi  cers and directors by ballot last spring, Beta 
Phi Mu members also approved two by-laws changes. One change that im-
pacts programs nominating new honor society members is that the cap for 
percentage of nominees from a graduating class has been raised from 25% 
to 35%. This change is in accordance with Association of College Honor 
Societies (ACHS) guidelines that allow specialized honor societies, such as 
Beta Phi Mu, to recognize excellence in those completing a graduate pro-
gram in a specialized fi eld. It is understood that such programs will have a 
higher percentage of graduates who meet minimum GPA and other require-
ments. Previously, Beta Phi Mu had been following the 25% rule, which is 
meant for more general honor societies on the undergraduate level.

Other than the fact that programs may now nominate up to 35% of their 
graduating class, the other requirements for membership remain in place. 
Nominees must meet the minimum GPA of 3.75 or above, and they must be 
recommended by the faculty of their LIS program. 

The Beta Phi Mu Executive Board approved raising lifetime membership 
fees at their June board meeting. Regular lifetime membership (US ad-
dresses) will rise from $85 to $100, and International lifetime membership 
(non-US addresses) will rise from $100 to $115. These changes go into 
eff ect on January 1, 2019. New membership forms refl ecting these changes 
will be made available on the Forms page of the Beta Phi Mu website. 

The Beta Phi Mu membership also approved the by-laws change that insti-
tutes a new membership category, that of Professional Membership. This 
new category is also in line with practices of other ACHS-approved honor 
societies. This membership category is intended to recognize non-BPM 
members who have MLIS degrees and who have made signifi cant contri-
butions to the fi eld. Professional membership carries all the same rights 
and responsibilities of regular membership, unlike honorary membership. 
There is more information available about membership categories and 
requirements on the Membership page of our website: https://www.beta-
phimu.org/membership.html

Aliis inserviendo consumor - 
“Consumed in the service of others”


